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LITTLE WENLOCK PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON MONDAY
 8th March, 2010 AT 7.30 p.m. IN THE VILLAGE HALL, LITTLE WENLOCK.

03/10/1 
Present:


Councillors Ms. P. Hutchings (Chair), Mrs. D. Goodman (Vice-Chair), Mr. A. Lees, Mr. E. Roberts & Prof. 
P. Pietroni.


Mr. J. F. Marcham – Parish Clerk.


Also in attendance:


T&W Councillor Jacqui Seymour.

T&W Councillor Tracy Hope



4 parishioners were present.  
03/10/2 
Apologies:
Apologies were received from T&W Councillor Terry Kiernan.

03/10/3
Declarations of Interest:


No declarations were made.

03/10/4
Minutes:


The minutes of the meeting held on 8th February 2010 were confirmed as a correct record of the 
meeting and signed by the Chairman. A note from Linda Buckle was appended to the minutes regarding 
affordable housing.

03/10/5
Public Participation Session:
a. Lydebrook Bridle Way: T&W Cllr Hope stated that it had been opened as a Permissive Route and would therefore require a Modification Order.  However it had not been opened for 20 years nor signed as a RoW. The matter was being discussed on Thursday at T&W with Ian Ross. This one is listed as number 14 and there are older RoW which will have to be dealt with first.  She stated that it should be signed as a Permissive Route if it is a Permissive Route but the matter was now with Jas Sidhu (T&W RoW Officer) and Ian Ross (T&W Solicitor).
b. Outdoor Gym: Hilary Betts (member of the working party) stated that matting is needed as some areas are boggy. The type of matting was discussed as safety matting was not required as there was no risk of anyone falling over 3 metres. A discussion followed about appropriate matting and it was resolved that the working party would look into the matter.  The Chairman stated that she would look at the Minsterley installation to see what they have used.
03/10/6
Parish Plan:

The Chairman reported that it took 18 months to complete the original Parish Plan and that a new one should be for a period of ten years.  It was important that we obtained quantifiable data and that the survey covers everything that was on the original parish survey.

Advice might be required about the type of questions to put about affordable housing in the full survey and that it should be under the heading of “Parish Development”.

It was resolved that the Chairman and Cllr. Alan Lees would progress the survey as much as possible by the next meeting.

The Chairman stated that there was a free source of maps, the present ones needing up dating.

03/10/7
Affordable Housing:
It was felt that the form was rather lengthy and that it might not induce the best responses as it was overwhelming.  Also questions 8 to 19 would not be relevant if someone was leaving the area. It was further felt that the questions were not focused on the concerns within this community although we could amend some of the questions.  Cllr. Seymour stated that standardized information was required for statistical purposes.
If our Parish Survey identified a need then we could roll out the T&W questionnaire.

It was reported by the Chairman that the T&W survey had caused concern in some parishes where the survey had taken place.

It was also agreed that we needed a flow chart relating to affordable housing.

03/10/8
UK Coal Surface Mine:

a. Cllr. Pietroni (Chairman of the CLC) reported that the first formal meeting of the Community Liaison Committee (CLC) had been held. The issue of a communications officer had not been resolved and that the Community Fund might be used to support administration support for the CLC and the Community Fund sub committee.
b. The minutes of the meeting had been sent to all Parish Councillors.

c. Cllr. Pietroni reported that he had a helpful meeting with Andrew Eade (Leader of T&W Council) and had identified the issue of infra-structure support.  Andrew Eade was comfortable if the sum of money for this support was reasonable and that some of the Community Fund could be used for administration.

d. Site Progress Report:

Cllr. Pietroni reported that the hedges and trees had been removed where the haul road goes before the beginning of March to avoid the nesting season.  Not much more would be done until May/June because the planning obligations had yet to be met.

03/10/9
Verge Planting:
Cllr. Goodman reported that the seed had arrived and that the areas now needed to be measured and a sowing time agreed.  Cllr. Pietroni would purchase the see from Meadowdale Nursery.
03/10/10
Street Lighting:

Cllr. Lees had previously circulated a report (Appendix A) on his meeting with E.ON on the 16th February regarding Marlin 1000LED street lights.

Following a discussion based on his report it was resolved to lease one light to replace the present light at the junction of Buildwas Lane and Clee Rise.

It was resolved that Cllr. Lees would contact E.ON regarding the use, or otherwise, of the present post and subsequent cost and report back to the PC at the next meeting.

03/10/11
Outdoor Gym:

a. Cllr. Pietroni reported that he had received very complimentary comments on both the aesthetics and function of the equipment.  He reported that matting was required to go under and around the equipment for which there was £500 available in the funds. It was resolved that up to a further £300 could be spent on matting above the £500, making the limit £800.

b. It was resolved that the launch date would be 24th April between 10 am and 12 pm subject to the Village Hall being available. Andrew Eade had agreed to attend the launch of the outdoor gym.  It was resolved that a small budget would be available to meet the launch costs.

c. Cllr. Pietroni reported that Sue Bates had been very helpful in obtaining the services of the Primary Care Trust who would organize a women’s only days regarding the equipment and that other options and possibilities were being explored.

d. It was pointed out that the outdoor gym now comes under the management of the Village Hall and Playing Field Committee.

e. It was resolved to add the outdoor gym to the RoSPA summer inspection.

03/10/12
Annual Report:


The Annual Report was approved.

03/10/13
Community Newsletter:

As the length of the Annual Report was greater than the space in the newsletter it was resolved that the 2 page Chairman’s Report be printed on a separate sheet and appended to the newsletter.  It was resolved that the notice of the Annual Parish Meeting and a notice informing everyone that on August 13th “Any Questions?” on radio 4 would be broadcast from the Village Hall be included. 

03/10/14
Registration of land belonging to the Parish Council:

The Clerk reported that he had been in contact with Stephen Hardy (Company Secretary) of Ibstock Group Limited who confirmed that the document we held was the conveyance to LWPC of the freehold of the land and that the covenant states that should the PC decide no longer to use the land for public benefit then Ibstock Group Limited have a right to buy back the land at the price it was originally sold for i.e. £2000.  The covenant runs for a period of 80 years from the date of the conveyance i.e. until 27th February 2066.
It was resolved that the Clerk proceeds to register the land and that the PC will meet the cost incurred.

03/10/15
Clerk’s Report:

a. The Clerk read out a letter from Mark Pritchard MP relating to The Huntsman pub.

b. The Clerk reported that planning applications for Myton on Spout Lane and the Wrekin Transmitter had been approved.

c. The Clerk reported that NALC had produced a new model standing orders and that he would obtain copies for all members.  It was resolved that the PC would look at the new standing orders and adapt them to our needs.

d. Cllr. Pietroni would attend the SALC General Meeting on 13th March 2010.
e. The clerk listed the SALC training courses available to November 2010.

f. The Clerk reported that the new “New Works” sign should be in situ during April.

g. The Clerk reported that the PC had received a certificate in recognition of the adoption of the Parish Charter by LWPC.

03/10/16
Planning:

Planning Application TL/W2010/0139/(Full Planning).
Proposal: Demolition of existing side extension & erection of new two storey side extension.

Site Address: Rose Cottage, The Alley, Little Wenlock.

Councillors had the opportunity to study the Design and Access Statement and a letter from Sandra Jones (T&W Conservation Officer) prior to the meeting.

Councillors resolved to support the application subject to there being no objections from local residents.

03/10/17
Borough Liaison:

a. T&W Cllr. Jacqui Seymour stated that the full council budget was accepted. It represented a rise of 1.9% which was one of the lowest in the region.

b. T&W Cllr. Jacqui Seymour brought to the attention of the PC the Pot Hole Buster Scheme and stated that dangerous pot holes are repaired within 24 hours.

03/10/18
Reports from Parish Councillors:

a. Wrekin Forest Partnership: Cllr. Pat Hutchings outlined the importance of support for the LEADER funding. It was resolved that Cllr. Hutchings and the Clerk would write a supporting letter.

b. Candles / Coalmoor:  Cllr. Pat Hutchings reported that she and Cllr. Alan Lees had visited the dry processing site and that all the concrete, other than that at the site entrance, had been removed.  The site now looked attractive and Cllr Lees would make a photographic record.  There was evidence of a lot of wild life activity.
c. New Works Planters: These would be in place next week. Compost and plants needed to be purchased or donated.

d. Parish Plan: This had been dealt within item 03/11/06.
e. Emergency Plan:  The next meeting would be held on Monday 22nd March at 8.00pm in the Village Hall.

f. Rights of way update:  Cllr. Debbie Goodman stated that the legal department was understaffed to deal with all the issues and that they hoped to employ another solicitor.

g. Lydebrook Dingle:  Cllr. Debbie Goodman reported that she had received a letter from Sheila Hutchison relating to Lydebrook Dingle Bridleway.  She reported that everything relating to the matter was in the hands of Jas Sidhu and Ian Ross.  A discussion on the issue would take place on 11th March at T&W and the outcome will decide what the legal department at T&W will do and subsequently what our options are.  Cllr. Goodman stated that the issue has to take its place in the order of things as there were outstanding issues relating to RoW that were much older.  T&W Cllr Seymour stated that in relation to RoW there was a massive job for T&W to catch up with modification orders.  Cllr. Pietroni stated that the bridleway is now closed and may remain so until all the matters are clarified.
h. Rural Roads:  Cllr. Alan Lees presented a document he had prepared (Appendix B) and outlined the options available to the PC.  With regards to the Quiet Lane project it was felt that it would have no impact on “boy-racers” and that it was acknowledge that the Quiet Lane project at Kynnersley had no impact on speeds.  The project did not include Wellington Road. It was therefore resolved not to support the project.  Following further discussion it was resolved that the work on Buildwas Lane should be given a low priority and if possible the funding allocated to it used to improve Church Lane by the church and to install a non-slip road surface at the junction of Coalmoor Road and Wellington Road although it was not in our parish.

It was resolved that T&W are to be advised that Highway  Management issues related to the Forest Glen mini roundabout, yellow lines  by the Wrekin walk entrance, and a gateway to be installed on the verges alongside Wellington Road Little Wenlock entry sign, are accepted.highway maintenance work and to include adopted section of Witchwell Lane  ( In lieu of Buildwas Lane )
03/10/19
Finance:

Balance on the Community Account on 5th March was £12,297.55.  This has been reconciled with the Bank Statement which shows the same balance.  This includes £550 from T&W towards the outdoor gym and £2,000 transferred from the Business Saver Account to meet the final cost of the out door gym.

VAT to the value of £2,282.92 can be reclaimed on the Fresh Air Fitness invoice and the £2000 repaid into the Business Saver Account

The balance on the Business Reserve Account is £5,781.64, £2,000 having been transferred to Parish Community Fund.

It was resolved that the following accounts be approved for payment:

Little Wenlock Village Hall

Emergency Planning Working Party
£5.00

J.F. Marcham



Salary




£184.67

HM Customs & Excise


PAYE




£46.65

J.F. Marcham



Clerk’s Expenses 101209 to 030310
£156.37

Fresh Air Fitness


Final Settlement



£10,996.12

E.ON




Repair to Light in New Works

£72.12

George Chancellor


CRED Winter Newsletter


£11.75

SLCC Enterprises Ltd


Regional Conference


£35.25
03/10/20
Date of the next meetings:



The next Parish Council meeting will take place on Monday 12th April 2010 at 7.30 pm.



The Annual Parish Meeting will be held at 7.30 pm on Monday 26th April 2010.
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